AMESBURY SCHOOL COMMITTEE

SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES                                
AMESBURY HIGH SCHOOL

October 6, 2014
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Present at 7:00 p.m. were Mayor Ken Gray; Chair, Debra LaValley, Vice Chair; 

Bonnie Schultz; Peter Hoyt; Christian Scorzoni; Stan Schwartz; Tom McGee; Dr. Michele Robinson, Superintendent of Schools; Jill Hadwen, SAC Representative

The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:07 p.m. Deb LaValley led the Committee in the Pledge of Allegiance and read the School Committee Mission Statement.
Christian Scorzoni arrived at 7:13

The Mission reads as follows:

The Amesbury School District is unconditionally committed to every child, ensuring that all students experience success through the development of attitudes and skills necessary for lifelong learning by providing the highest quality staff, meaningful learning experiences, and a vitally involved community.
II.
COMMENTS BY VISITORS, DELGATIONS
An officer of the Little League spoke regarding excavating an area at the Cashman School in the soccer fields for batting & pitching cages. He asked what the correct process was for being able to do this.  

Ms. LaValley informed him that the board would have to meet with the Finance Subcommittee of the School Committee. They will have to draw out what they are thinking of and make an appointment to meet with Ms. Farrell and the Building Inspector.  Mr. Hoyt commented about securing the building so that they will not get vandalized.
III.
ADMINISTRATIVE  REPORTS

  A.
Director of Assessment and Accountability
Lyn Griffin updated the committee on 2014 MCAS results.
· She compared APS results with like districts, surrounding communities and the state
· Four major points: 1- MCAS scores alone, 2- comparisons ; 3-District growth; 4- District greatest challenge - meeting the needs of “high needs’ population.

· Spoke about what level all four schools are in: AHS – level 1; AMS – Level 2 AES – Level 1 and CES – Level 2 APS is the only district in the area which has Level 1 schools.
· Grades 5 & 6 in Math are areas of concern, while grades 7 & 8 are within points of the state average.  AES exceeded the 75 target rate for its “high needs” population scoring 93.

· As a district we have learned that open response questions require attention.

After the presentation Ms. Griffin took questions from the committee. Ms. LaValley asked why they chose MAP testing?  Ms. Griffin explained to the committee that the MCAS testing is only a snapshot in time and the MAP testing is a collaboration of results on specific strands.  The MAP is used as an instructional tool and will move the individual child along the way.  MAP testing can be given four times a year (fall, winter and spring).  Mr. Hoyt commented that math is an area in need and the special education teachers can specifically help kids in each school given the MAP data. In response to a statement by Mr. Schwartz regarding readiness to learn in the early grades, Ms. Griffin stated that a decline in Pre-K enrollment suggests that children are not coming to school having experienced early learning opportunities. 
B.  Assistant Superintendent’s Report
Deidre Farrell updated the committee with the following:
· October 1st enrollment indicates a decline of 49 students
· Revenue – revolving accounts indicate that we are short on School Choice – opened up 5 slots in Grade 9 in the spring – not full
· Transportation – considering winter stops and discussing with Salter.

· End of year financial report – granted an extension

· Safety and Crisis Preparedness - MEMA Seabrook Drill happening October 8th along with a safety meeting.

· Newburyport 5 cent Savings – recognized 5 students for their “high level of determination and dedication”.

· New website – separating the city and the school.  1st phase is the new web address (new URL) which will happen this Thursday. 2nd phase school will stay with School World. Will do a survey monkey to decide on a template for the website design.

Mr. Scorzoni asked if Virtual Town was an option to stay with and if the email addresses will change. Ms. Farrell indicated that School World was a better option for the district.  She is not aware of any change to the email addresses.
C.
Superintendent’s Report
Dr. Robinson spoke regarding the following items:
· Progress report regarding the district’s efforts with District Determined Measures (DDM) is due to the state in December.
· Described the five audits in which the district is participating this fall.
· The district is in the process of redesigning their website
· AEFI – Autumn Evening of Giving – October 20th, 6:00 pm at the Ale House.  

· Reminder that the next School Committee meeting will be October 21st.

Discussion by the members regarding the upcoming audits and how time consuming they are and challenging. 

V.
COMMUNICATION
Jill Hadwen – Student Advisory Council indicated there has been a slow start to the school year.  She felt that going to the middle school in the spring of last year increased student involvement in the 9th grade this year.
Mr. Hoyt shared that the program “Be a Buddy not a Bully” was a great success at the two elementary schools and for the entire community. 

Ms. LaValley spoke about being involved at the Ice Cream Social for the Elementary PTO along with Mayor Gray and Mrs. Schultz.  She also spoke about the new public school license plates that will be available to purchase.

VI.
ITEMS FOR APPROVAL OR EARLY CONSIDERATION
A. 1.
September 15, 2014 Minutes

Motion by Mr. Hoyt, seconded by Ms. LaValley to approve the regular minutes dated 
September 15, 2014.   Vote: Unanimous, Yes.

       2.  School Committee Goals – First Reading

The School Committee Goals 2014-2015 were handed out to the members for review. After much discussion among the board members, they agreed to set another time to go over the goals for further discussion.  Mayor Gray shared four goals that he has identified for the strategic plan.
Motion by Mr. Schwartz, seconded by Ms. LaValley to suspend the rules and continue with the meeting past 9:00pm. Vote: Unanimous, Yes.

       3. CREST Board Representative
Mr. Hoyt recommended that Dr. Robinson continue as representative for Amesbury Public Schools on the CREST board of directors. 
Motion by Ms. LaValley, seconded by Mr. Schwartz to have Dr. Robinson represent Amesbury Public School as a CREST board member. Vote: Unanimous, Yes.


 B.
Warrant 
1.
$336,328.30
Motion by Mr. Hoyt, seconded by Mr. Schwartz to accept the Warrant in the amount of $336,328.30. Vote: Unanimous, Yes.


VI.
  INFORMATION ITEMS
A. 
Subcommittee Reports

1. Finance/Budget Subcommittee – Stanley Schwartz
Met prior to this meeting. Mr. Schwartz thanked Ms. Farrell for the quarterly reports on the budget.
2. Policy Subcommittee – Bonnie Schultz
Will be meeting October 23 at 8:00 AM
3. Personnel Subcommittee – Thomas McGee
Will be meeting before the next School Committee meeting.
VII.
FUTURE MEETINGS AND AGENDA ITEMS

The Chair read the future meeting and agenda items aloud.

1. a)  MASC Resolutions and Conferences

(10/21/14)
b) MASC Delegates and Alternate – General Assembly (10/21/14)

2. School Calendar 2015/2016 and 2016/2017
(10/21/14) 



3. Superintendent Evaluation


(10/21/14)
4. Report of Go Math



(11/3/14)
5. Academy MOU




(10/21/14)
6. Visit with State Senator



(11/14)
7. South Hampton Visit



(11/14)
8. Bill Scott, Dept. Dir. Office of Community Dev.
(11/14)
9. Student Advisory Council Joint Meeting

(12/14)
VIII.
PRESS CONFERENCE
  None
IX.
EXECUTIVE SESSION


The Chair stated that the committee will meet to discuss:

Pursuant to M.G.L. c. 30A, s.21 (a) (2) to conduct negotiations with nonunion personnel or contract negotiations with nonunion personnel, being the Superintendent of Schools.
Motion, by the chair,  to go into Executive session. Roll Call was taken. Unanimous, Yes.

Motion by Mr. Mayor Gray to adjourn the meeting at 9:06 and go into executive session.  





Respectfully Submitted,


Tom McGee, Secretary
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